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	MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING

THE MEDINAH PARK DISTRICT, DUPAGE COUNTY, ILLINOIS

OCTOBER 20, 2021

	The Regular Meeting of the Board of Commissioners of the Medinah Park District, DuPage County, Illinois was held on Wednesday, October 20, 2021 at the Park District’s Connolly Recreation Center located at 22W130 Thorndale Avenue, Medinah, Illinois.                                     

The meeting was called to order at 7:00 PM by President Jean Ott.

Roll Call was taken showing the following members present:                      

Commissioners:   Jean Ott, President; Maryann Grygiel, Vice President; 
                             Irene Jarocinski, Commisioner; Russell Bean, Commissioner;   
                             John Blankenship, Treasurer 
Commissioners absent: None
 Also Present:     
Bruce Baum, Executive Director/Secretary
                             Maria Piworski, Supt. of Finance/HR 
                             Vince DeGrado, Supt. of Parks
                            General Public:  Pat Harada – Lightitech; Gokhan Cukurova
President Ott recognized a quorum.

President Ott led the Pledge of Allegiance.

Commissioner Ott asked if there were any additions, corrections or deletions to the Agenda.  Director Baum said that the agenda can have item 11a(6) removed.  It was moved by Commissioner Blankenship and seconded by Commissioner Grygiel to approve the Agenda as amended.  Commissioner Ott asked for discussion.  There was none.
ROLL CALL VOTE:

Aye.        Jean Ott, Maryann Grygiel, John Blankenship, Irene Jarocinski, Russell Bean 

Nay:        None
Absent:   None
Motion Carried

It was moved by Commissioner Ott and seconded by Commissioner Blankenship to approve the Regular Meeting Minutes of September 22, 2021 as amended.  Commissioner Ott asked for discussion.  Commissioner Ott stated the need for comment changes to the minutes on page 4 under the Supt. of Parks report.
ROLL CALL VOTE:

Aye:         Maryann Grygiel, John Blankenship, Irene Jarocinski, Russell Bean,  Jean Ott  

Nay:         None

Absent:    None
Motion Carried.  

Director Baum read a letter addressed to Commissioners and himself from a Mr. Thomas Felcan of Peoria, Arizona and Mr. Patrick Felcan of Phoenix, Arizona.  Commissioner Ott asked if there was any supporting documentation related to this information.  Comments from the Board will be addressed in New or Other Business later in the evening.    
Citizen Cukurova addressed the Board with a number of comments related to MPD operations.  Goodenough Park was incorrectly spelled on Google Maps.  Mr. Cukurova addressed the basketball court area of Goodenough Park.  Can additional benches be placed around the path system at the park.  Is there a way to add formal off-street parking to the acreage at Goodenough Park?  He had concerns with the ballfield maintenance at Manary Park and believes netting should be added behind the north soccer goal at Manary.  He had questions related to park code rules regarding official quorums. 
It was moved by Commissioner Blankenship and seconded by Commissioner Ott to approve the past payment of bills dated October 6, 2021 totaling $5,135.48.  Commissioner Ott asked for discussion.  Commissioner Jarocinski asked about invoicing that pays for our Criminal Background checks with the Illinois State Police.  
ROLL CALL VOTE:

Aye:       John Blankenship, Irene Jarocinski, Russell Bean, Jean Ott, Maryann Grygiel 
Nays:     None

Absent:  None
Motion Carried.

It was moved by Commissioner Blankenship and seconded by Commissioner Grygiel to approve the future payment of bills dated October 20, 2021 totaling $27,491.64.  Commissioner Ott asked for discussion.  Commissioner Jarocinski asked  if commissioners checked on these bills and specifically about the First Ayd billing.  
ROLL CALL VOTE:

Aye:          Irene Jarocinski, Russell Bean, Jean Ott, Maryann Grygiel, John Blankenship
Nay:          None

Absent:     None
Motion Carried.

It was moved by Commissioner Grygiel and seconded by Commissioner Bean to approve the payment of Salaries, Social Security, Medicare and IMRF (liability) for the month of September, 2021 totaling $46,647.49.  Commissioner Ott asked for discussion.  There was none.
ROLL CALL VOTE:

Aye:       Russell Bean, Jean Ott, Maryann Grygiel, John Blankenship, Irene Jarocinski,  
Nay:       None

Absent:  None
Motion Carried.

The Treasurer’s Report was given by Treasurer Blankenship.  The report will be filed for future auditing purposes.
The Park Maintenance Report has been filed by Supt. DeGrado and is part of the Board Meeting File Report.  The annual Haunted House build out is being finalized.  He updated the board on field maintenance shutdowns for the fall.  LED lighting sample bulbs were installed at the maintenance facility and tennis courts.  Is Roselle Police aiding MPD with any help in monitoring Manary Park?  Commissioner Jarocinski asked about cameras.   She is concerned about weed issues at various parks.
The Recreation Report has been filed by Supt. Wendling and is part of the Board Meeting File Report.   Commissioner Grygiel congratulated staff on Trucks at Tracks event.  Commissioner Blankenship mentioned need of more trucks and doing this event monthly during the summer months.  Commissioner Ott wished the district good luck with the upcoming Halloween events.   
The Safety/Risk Management Report has been filed by Safety Coordinator Goode and is part of the Board Meeting File Report.  Director Baum presented the information.   Commissioner Jarocinski asked about the ongoing PDRMA Loss Control Review program. Director Baum updated the Board on the ongoing process.            
The Finance/HR Report has been filed by Supt. Piworski and is part of the Board Meeting File Report.  Supt. Piworski reported on a fraud attempt with our Itasca Bank accounts.   Individuals filed fraudulent checks with out of state banks.  The MPD will need to counteract this situation with training from Itasca Bank.   
There was no Report.  Attorney Mraz was not in attendance at the meeting.
There was little to report related to NEDSRA as the Board of Trustees has not met since September.  Those interested in attending the annual Reach for the Stars event, please contact Director Baum ASAP.  
The staff is presently working on the 2022 fiscal year budget. Information is being entered into the BSA financial software by all department heads. The first draft, a rough preliminary analysis, will be presented at the November meeting for general comments. The second DRAFT of the 2022 budget to the Board will be presented at the December 15, 2021 board meeting with a third and final draft provided by the end of December.  The Levy Ordinance will be presented at the November Board meeting for approval.
The Tax Levy Ordinance and  the 2022 Board Meeting schedule will be on the agenda for the November Board meeting.
The IAPD/IPRA annual conference, while still up in the air as to how it will be presented, is tentatively scheduled for January 27-29, 2022 at the Hyatt Regency in Chicago.  We assume both an on-site and virtual option.  Additional information will follow once it is received. 
Director Baum reported on the monthly update on the Activity Tracking Log.
The old tennis backboard has been removed by staff.  The installation of the new backboard will start in the next 7-14 days.  
The 3rd quarter Metra west parking lot was presented to the Board.  Director Baum highlighted some figures associated with the report.  Numbers are steadily improving on a monthly basis.     
Director Baum introduced Patricia Harada from Lightitech, LLC.  The Park District is presently discussing the opportunity to upgrade indoor and outdoor lighting at various park district facilities with LED fixtures through a Commonwealth Edison Energy Efficiency Program that can provide these fixtures at a very low cost to the District.  Ms. Harada presented the overall program to the Park Board and answered questions related to the program and how it could be of benefit to the District.  This Com Ed program is a rate payer funded program and is mandated by the State of Illinois. The emphasis of the program is to trade off high wattage, inefficient lighting for LED lighting and to minimize customer installation costs and maximize utility savings.  Commissioners had multiple questions for Ms. Harada.  There is a 2 year labor and 5 year material warranty for the project and its components.  The timeline for outdoor athletic lighting completion would be prior to December 7, 2021 and late December/early January for indoor lighting.  If interested in moving forward, contractual terms would be put together with MPD attorney Mraz for this project with Lightitech, LLC.  Funding of the indoor lighting project is based upon Com Ed program funds being available.  Under New Business, the Board will have the opportunity to motion/second and approve the District’s moving forward with this capital project opportunity.       
V3 Construction Group provided the Park District with its annual Fall Site Summary Report for Meacham Creek Park.  V3 provides updates and recommendations for the property.   Future, ongoing maintenance program options are possible based upon the MPD wishing to move forward in fiscal year 2022.  We are scheduled for a property burn in 2022 along with ongoing weed control.      
A quick discussion took place related to a possible Commissioner/Staff event again in 2021/22 during the holiday period.  It was decided that the District will not move forward with this event for the immediate time being and wait until a date in 2022. 
Director Baum updated the Board on legalities related to a Park Commissioner missing multiple/consecutive meetings and whether there can be penalties associated with same.  Attorney Mraz has stated that policies can be put in place in a Board Manual, there are NO high level ramifications (removal) of a Commissioner from their elected office based upon this scenario.  Sanctioning of a public office holder can take place in a public meeting.  

Until such time that a policy related to specific language is voted upon, present sitting officials are not subject to said policies according to MPD legal counsel.  
President Ott requested further discussion related to a future Tim Marino honorarium, primarily based upon the MPD’s recent OSLAD Grant application and, if successful, naming a grant element after him or possibly naming a new pavilion at Meacham Creek Park.  Discussion will continue on this subject moving forward.
Commissioner Grygiel referenced LED lighting at the school district and mentioned issues surrounding the strength of lighting and how it can affect patrons.  Commissioner Jarocinski referenced a citizen comment related to Meacham Creek being sent to Director Baum.   Commissioner Jarocinski mentioned a correspondence from a citizen related to tennis court usage for MPD programs not related to tennis.  Are cracks at the tennis courts being addressed?   Is the tennis net at Nordic repairable?  Commissioner Ott mentioned making additions to the agency goals and reviewing them again in November.  The Best of Best Gala was a very inspirational evening with Commissioner Grygiel being honored for 10 years as a Commissioner.    Commissioner Ott attended the NRPA Conference virtually by attending 4-5 programs daily over a 3 day period.  
There were no citizen comments.
There was no old business before the Board of Commissioners.
It was moved by Commissioner Blankenship and seconded by Commissioner Jarocinski to approve moving forward with athletic field/tennis court lighting from Lightitech and to move forward with indoor facility/parking/exterior lighting from Lightitech totaling $23,892.86.  Commissioner Ott asked for discussion.  There was none.

ROLL CALL VOTE:

Aye:       Jean Ott, Maryann Grygiel, John Blankenship, Irene Jarocinski, Russell Bean

Nay:       None

Absent:  None

Motion Carried. 
Staff reviewed the Estimated Levy with the Board.  It was moved by Commissioner Blankenship and seconded by Commissioner Grygiel that the Medinah Park District Board of Commissioners set the estimate of taxes to be levied for fiscal year 2022, as $1,157,380 in the aggregate funds and $143,363 in the non-aggregate funds for a total of $1,300,743.  Commissioner Ott asked for discussion.  Commissioner Bean referenced our present budget health, how we levy our funds and how we determine our levying system in attaining funds from the general public.  A long discussion on the District’s revenue and expense operations took place, how we are funded and where/how we are limited in our capabilities.   
ROLL CALL VOTE:

Ayes:        Jean Ott, Maryann Grygiel, John Blankenship, Irene Jarocinski, Russell Bean
Nays:        None

Absent:     None
Motion Carried.

The Board and staff discussed how to respond to the Felcan family correspondence.  Director Baum will draft a response letter for further review.
There was further discussion on the use of Commissioner email correspondence.  Further discussion with MPD legal counsel Mraz needs to take place.
It was moved by Commissioner Blankenship and seconded by Commissioner Ott to enter into Executive Session at 9:00PM under section 120/2(C) 1 -Personnel of the Open Meetings Act.  Commissioner Ott asked for discussion.  There was none.
ROLL CALL VOTE:
Aye:          Maryann Grygiel, John Blankenship, Irene Jarocinski, Russell Bean, Jean Ott 
Nay:          None

Absent:     None
Motion Carried.

It was moved by Commissioner Ott and seconded by Commissioner Blankenship to adjourn the Executive Session and reconvene to the Regular Meeting of Oct. 20, 2021 at 10:05PM.  Commissioner Ott asked for discussion.  There was none.

ROLL CALL VOTE:

Aye:          John Blankenship, Irene Jarocinski, Russell Bean, Jean Ott, Maryann Grygiel
Nay:          None

Absent:     None
Motion Carried.

It was moved by Commissioner Blankenship and seconded by Commissioner Ott to approve Resolution 21-12, a resolution approving a 2021 amendment to the Medinah Park District’s 2009 Personnel Policy Manual. 
ROLL CALL VOTE:

Aye:         Irene Jarocinski, Russell Bean, Jean Ott, Maryann Grygiel, John Blankenship
Nay:         None

Absent:    None
Motion Carried.

It was moved by Commissioner Ott and seconded by Commissioner Jarocinski to adjourn the regular meeting of October 20, 2021 at 10:06P.M.  Commissioner Ott asked for discussion. There was none.
ROLL CALL VOTE:
All in Favor:  All Ayes (5)

Nays:      None

Aye:       Russell Bean,  Jean Ott, Maryann Grygiel, John Blankenship, Irene Jarocinski
Absent:  None
Motion Carried.
Respectfully submitted,
                            Bruce Baum
                            ___________________________________________

                            Secretary of the Board
                            Date:_________________________
                            ____________________________________________

                            Jean I. Ott – President of the Board
	Call to Order

Roll Call

Pledge of Allegiance

Approval of Agenda

Regular Meeting Minutes-September 22, 2021
Written/Verbal Correspondence from Public to Staff/Board
Citizen Comments (for items not on the agenda)
Approval of Past Bills – October 6, 2021 $5,135.48
Approval of Future Bills – October 20, 2021  $27,491.64
Approval of Salaries, Social Security, Medicare and IMRF (liability) - Sept.
2021 - $46,647.49
Treasurer’s Report – September 30, 2021
STAFF REPORTS:
Maintenance Report
Recreation Report

Safety Report

Finance/HR
Report
Attorney’s Report

Director’s Report:
Notes:
NEDSRA

Annual Budget Process
November, 2021 Agenda Items:
IPRA/IAPD Annual Conference
Activity/Project Log Update
Tennis Court Backboard Installation
Items for Discussion:
Commuter Parking Lot Report – 3rd quarter, 2021
Lightitech/Com Ed Energy Efficiency Presentation
Meacham Creek Park Fall 2021 Site Summary Report
Annual Commissioner Event
Board Meeting Commissioner Attendance
Marino Honorarium Discussion

Commissioner Comments:
Citizen Comments 
Old Business
New Business
Lightitech, LLC agreement

Estimate of Taxes to be Levied
Felcan Family response
Commissioner  e-mails

Executive Session:

120/2(C) 1 - Personnel
Adjourn Executive Session & Reconvene to Regular Meeting

Other Business
Resolution 21-12:  Personnel Policy Manual
Adjournment 


	
	


